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Secretary's Chief of Staff, or anyone within BIS
about the merits of proceeding with such an
investigation.
          MR. BROWN:  But at some point it is
decided and then you are alerted to that.  And
then it may make sense -- I will walk you through
some documents --
          WITNESS 3:  Sure.
          MR. BROWN:  And we will see if I can't
jog your recollection on this stuff little bit.
          WITNESS 3:  Sure.
          MR. BROWN:  So Jesse, can you pull up
documents 1 and 2?
          PD TECHNICIAN:  Just one moment.
          MR. BROWN:  And Witness 3, while he
pulls those up, I will mention the first document
is an email.  The second document is the April 15
letter, which I already provided you a copy of.
          WITNESS 3:  Is the April 15 letter,
Jeff, the letter from the members of Congress?
          MR. BROWN:  It is.  It is, yes.
WITNESS 3:  Okay.
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          MR. BROWN:  One of them, yes.
          WITNESS 3:  Okay.
          MR. BROWN:  The one that I sent you.
          WITNESS 3:  Sure.  That makes sense.
All right.
          MR. BROWN:  And actually -- I have
control here?
          WITNESS 3:  Okay, sorry.  Oh, my gosh.
 You guys are straining my eyes here.
          MR. BROWN:  Yeah, give me one second,
Witness 3, I will make this bigger for you.
          MR. BROWN:  Jesse, can you -- can we
actually do it such that we just have Document 1
up and enlarged?
          PD TECHNICIAN:  Yeah, just one second.
          MR. BROWN:  Thank you.
          The joys of doing this remotely.
          WITNESS 3:  That's totally
understandable.  It's more of the strain on my
aged eye.  Less about the remoteness, more about
my eyesight not being what it once was.
MR. BROWN:  All right, Jesse, if you
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could, give me control of this.
          MR. BROWN:  Witness 3, I will walk you
through it.
          WITNESS 3:  Great.
          MR. BROWN:  Jesse, you just let me know
when I -- do I have control of this point?
          PD TECHNICIAN:  You should have control
now, sir.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay, there we go.  Thank
you.
          MR. BROWN:  All right, Witness 3.  I'm
going to start here at the bottom.  You can see
here we've got an April 15, 2020 email from Matt
Stroia to, it appears to be, you, Witness 3, and
Garrett.
          (Exhibit 1 was introduced)
          MR. BROWN:  Just a heads up, this
letter was sent over to the White House today
regarding AK Steel/232 tariff issue.  Thanks,
Matt.
          Just a couple of questions on this
email.  First of all, who is Garrett?
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          WITNESS 3:  I don't know who Garrett
is.  Is it -- maybe it's -- I just have no
recollection who Garrett is.  So maybe it --
maybe if it's in the rest of the thread it will
jog my memory, but I don't know who Garrett is at
this point.
          MR. BROWN:  Let's see if his last name
is on any of this.  Garrett Zigler?
          WITNESS 3:  Garrett Zigler, he's in
EOP.  I don't -- I'm not -- I don't -- I'm not
familiar with Garrett Zigler.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Who is Matt Stroia?
          WITNESS 3:  I believe Matt Stroia was
or is -- at that time was Congressman Kelly of
Pennsylvania's Chief of Staff.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  How well do you know
or how frequently do you interact, did you
interact with Matt Stroia?
          WITNESS 3:  Infrequently.  I mean, my
interaction with Mr. Stroia was limited to his
advocacy on behalf of this issue for constituents
in his boss' congressional district.
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          MR. BROWN:  And talk to me just
generally.  What do you remember about his
advocacy with respect to this issue?
          WITNESS 3:  Nothing stood out more --
nothing stood out from his advocacy any
differently from the rest of the Pennsylvania and
Ohio delegation.  The entire delegations from
both of those states were -- my recollection is,
were regularly -- and I don't know how you define
regularly.  But on more than one occasion over a
period of time reaching out to the offices of the
secretary on behalf of this 232 tariff issue.
          So he was one of many chiefs of staff
or legislative directors or members of Congress
that would have, as my recollection serves me,
would have been in contact with us to express an
opinion on this issue.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Let's walk through
this email a little bit further.  Matt's email
was at 1:51 to you.  You respond the same day,
3:32 p.m. and say, Matt, thanks for sharing.  I
will be sure to provide this to the Secretary.
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Did this get shared with the secretary?
          WITNESS 3:  My recollection is any
correspondence that came in -- now, I don't the
attachment there.  If you have the attachment --
is the attachment the letter that you sent me?
          MR. BROWN:  That is right.
          WITNESS 3:  I'm assuming it is.  Yeah,
any congressional correspondence that we received
on this issue or any issue, for that matter,
would've been included in the Secretary's, what
we call daily briefing book, which would have
been his schedule as well as correspondence that
came in from elected officials.  So I'm confident
that this letter would have been included in
that.
          MR. BROWN:  So that's how he would have
got it?  It's not you personally forwarding
along?  It's materials like this are put together
and provided to the secretary each morning
(inaudible)?
          WITNESS 3:  Yeah, correct.  Correct.
This letter that I mean, it's a little wonky, but
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this letter, like all congressional, or all
correspondence in general, would have first came
in.  It would have been forwarded to the
executive secretary -- the office of the
executive secretary, which handles all incoming
correspondence.  And then the executive secretary
would have -- who is responsible for preparing
the daily briefing, but would have included this
in the secretary's daily briefing book and would
have also logged it electronically, so to speak,
so that would be a historical record of it.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.
          WITNESS 3:  But to answer your
question, no, I would not have personally shared
it with the secretary, but it would have been
shared with the secretary via the executive
secretary internal letter processing protocol.
          MR. BROWN:  Understood.  Let's scroll
up here little bit.  On April 22, so a couple
days later, Matt follows up with you and says,
Just wanted to follow up on this letter.  I know
there's a lot going on, but things are getting
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dire at the Butler, PA plant (1,400 employees in
the last U.S. maker of electrical steel).
          Then you are asked if you were advised
on developments.  You respond on April 22, the
same day, a couple of hours later copying a few
other folks.  I'll give you a chance to read your
response before asking the questions.
          WITNESS 3:  That's the same day Jeff?
          MR. BROWN:  Yes.
          WITNESS 3:  Okay, gotcha.
          MR. BROWN:  (Inaudible).
          WITNESS 3:  That's okay.  No, no, I'm
sorry.  I just wanted to make sure.
          Okay.  Yeah, read it.
          MR. BROWN:  Is this an accurate
assessment of the state of play on the 232 issue
on the 22nd?
          WITNESS 3:  I believe so.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And how do you --
how are you aware of these issues?  Like, how are
you crafting this response to Matt?
WITNESS 3:  My recollection of this is
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that there was a phone call -- and my memory is a
little vague on this.  But I believe there was a
phone call between Congressman Kelly and Nazak.
And Nazak is Nazak Nikakhtar.  She would have
been the deputy secretary.  I'm sorry, the
assistant secretary of ITA, which my recollection
is both BIS and ITA sort of have jurisdiction
over 232.  One is the enforcement arm and one is
the -- sort of the merit decision arm of it.  And
they both work jointly.  So it doesn't strike me
as anything unusual that somebody from ITA would
have been conversing with a Congressman on an
issue that is important to his or her
constituency.
          So I would have -- you know, in a
perfect world, I would have been flagged that a
conversation was going to take place with a
member of Congress and one of our agencies and
bureaus.  But it might not come as a surprise to
you that it's not often the case -- it's not
always the case, I should say, where -- in which
I would have been informed, but it appears in
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this instance I was informed, which is a delight
to see.  But are many instances where the
agencies or the bureaus are having one off
conversations with elected officials that I don't
learn about until after the fact.
          But it appears on this one that I was
at least part of a conversation, which is
heartening to know.
          MR. BROWN:  So that seems to me you're
primarily referring to -- I think it's the third
sentence here.  I know this issue is a priority
for the Congressman as I was on a call with him
and Nazak from ITA.  And then you go on and say,
As you know, the Department is familiar with the
company's concern and has been engaged with them
through the course of many meetings and
discussions.
          Were you involved with the prior calls?
 As we have seen, there's been a fair bit of
correspondence between Cleveland-Cliffs and AK
Steel and the Secretary's office.  So I'm trying
to get a sense -- you're -- it sounds like you're
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looped into this to some degree, or did you have
to reach out somewhere else to try and -- to
learn all this stuff?  Or were you able to put
this email together from the knowledge that you
had?
          WITNESS 3:  My recollection is that
there were many forms of conversations, whether
it was email correspondence or phone calls or
letters from members of Congress, including Mr.
Kelly, to both ITA and BIS on this issue.  My
involvement in terms of speaking directly with
company officials on this matter -- I would not
have been involved in any of those conversations.
 I think I'm confident that when the Department
and BIS and ITA consider a 232 investigation,
that there is a comment period and there is an
ability to express opinions from all
stakeholders, including Cleveland-Cliffs I guess
in this case, or others.
          So none of this strikes me -- none of
this really strikes me as something that is
unusual.  It doesn't stand out to me as being
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necessarily different from anyone else.  I
believe -- I would guess, Jeff, that there might
have been an open -- or something for the record
for this if there was a conversation.  But that
would have been probably Nazak's responsibility
or somebody from ITA or BIS.
          But those day to day conversations on
decision-makings pertaining to 232, I was limited
at best in my involvement in those.  I would have
been brought in at the tail end to deal with
communicating with the Congressman or linking a
Congressman to an appropriate person within the
Department or a staff member, but sort of the
day-to-day decision making as it relates to that
third sentence that you reference, the Department
of Commerce connected with the company, I don't
believe I was engaged in any of those sort of
day-to-day decision-making conversations.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  You mentioned when
we first spoke -- and I'm just looking at the
dates here noticing this is sort of, you know
this is April, end of April 2020.  So this is
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shortly after the world shuts down because of the
pandemic.
          WITNESS 3:  Yeah.
          MR. BROWN:  And you had mentioned in
our initial conversation that obviously, given
the state of affairs in the United States and
elsewhere, that a lot of the Department's focus
probably would've been on coronavirus issues.
          During the same timeframe, there does
seem to be a lot of engagement between Secretary
Ross and Cleveland-Cliffs and their lobbyists and
such.  I'm wondering -- and again, please, if you
don't have -- if you're not the person who would
have had a lot of exposure to this, let me know.
 But it seems like there is a fair bit of back-
and-forth and a fair bit of -- you know,
Cleveland-Cliffs is pressing this issue pretty
hard.  And they are able to get access to the
Secretary and ultimately the Section 232
investigation.
          So I'm wondering, is this level of --
is this level of communication and correspondence

Transcript of Witness 3
Conducted on May 27, 2021 22

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0113



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

and meetings with the Secretary and the senior
officials, is that ordinary?  Particularly in
this timeframe?
          WITNESS 3:  It doesn't strike me as
unusual.  I think any -- I would step back and
say all 232 investigations tend to elicit a
significant amount of outside stakeholder
interests.  So whether it's this one or whether
it was aluminum, or steel, or autos, the 232
investigations in particular elicit a significant
amount of outside interest.  So I don't want to
isolate this one from any of the other 232
investigations.
          I would venture to guess that the
amount of interest in this as it relates to,
let's say the 232 investigation of automobiles,
would be very similar.  There is just as the 232
investigations by their nature elicits a
significant amount of outside stakeholder
interest, including from elected officials.  And
they are just -- they are big deal items, to put
it kind of, sort of simple.  They have -- impact
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a lot of stakeholders.
          And so this 232 investigation versus
something of less significance within BIS
would -- it doesn't surprise me that the
Secretary would be involved and it doesn't
surprise me that elected officials would be as
involved as much on this because it is a 232,
generally speaking, a 232 investigation, which
again tends to generate a great deal of interest
from outside stakeholders.
          MR. BROWN:  You said 232 investigations
tend to be a big deal.  Can you elaborate on
that?  Why are they such a big deal?
          WITNESS 3:  I think the fact that the
investigation could lead to, depending on its
findings, and again, I was not involved in the
decision-making, but depending on the findings of
the investigation, it could lead to a
determination of tariffs and that could lead to a
potential shift in a market source, so to speak.
 So I think that -- I think that alone is why the
232 investigations merited -- or demonstrated a
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lot of interest.
          And the 232, keep in mind, before
President Trump had been in office, the 232,
while it was a vehicle that had been in law for
many years, was not used as frequently.  And so
this was the first time in probably several
administrations across many presidents,
Republican and Democrat, that used the 232 -- I
don't want to say aggressively, but more
frequently I guess.  And so I think by the very
nature there was a lot of -- I think the outside
stakeholders were somewhat uncertain about 232
despite it had been on the books.
          And I think the frequency in which the
232 was being utilized as a tool by the
administration to combat what they thought was
unfair trade practices might have been something
that outside stakeholders hadn't been necessarily
used to from prior administrations.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.
          MR. BROWN:  Jesse, can you pull up
document three?
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Tuesday, May 11, 2021 at 10:07:20 Eastern Daylight Time

Page 1 of 1

Subject: AK Steel
Date: Tuesday, April 28, 2020 at 2:32:07 PM Eastern Daylight Time
From: Collins, Erin
To: Eisenberger, Andrew
ACachments: image001.png, image002.png, image003.png, image004.png, image005.png, image006.png

Hi Andrew,
 
Checking on your response plan to AK Steel telling workers tomorrow morning about plant closures. I know
our bosses are chaMng with McCarthy and we’ll get more info. Happy to hop on a call to discuss. 925-785-
9232. Could do a joint release… spit balling.
 

Erin Collins
Communications Director
Congressman Troy Balderson | OH-12
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